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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH ASSEMBLY MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 23rd APRIL 2015 AT 7.30.P.M. IN THE CHRISTY HALL, OLD ALRESFORD.
PRESENT: COUNCILLOR B. TUCKER CHAIRMAN.
COUNCILLORS MRS. R. CLIFF, DR. L. ROBINSON, MR. C.
HANCOCK & MR.D. WOODS.
CITY COUNCILLORS - MR. S. COOK AND MS. M. POWER.
Together with 9 parishioners.
IN ATTENDANCE – Mrs. Denise Buxton, Village Agent for Age Concern, Hampshire.
Mrs. R. R. Smith. Clerk to the Parish Council.
WELCOME The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.
APOLOGIES: Apologies County Councillor Mrs. Jackie Porter (who may arrive late for the meeting) City Councillor E. Jeffs, Alison Wakeham and PCSO Rhys Griffiths, Hampshire Police.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THE 24TH APRIL 2014
Minutes of the meeting held on the 24th April 2014 having been circulated were accepted.
MRS DENIS BUXTON, VILLAGE AGENT, AGE CONCERN, HAMPSHIRE.
Mrs. Buxton explained that her role was a voluntary one and was part of the Hampshire Wellbeing Scheme which was launched some 4 years ago. The work she is involved in providing information for older people to access the services provided by various organisations and charities in Hampshire. She gives a few hours a week voluntarily to this role and in order to take on this role she has had a DBS check and uses a mobile phone so people can contact her. She reminded those present her details are on an A4 poster which is on the noticeboard and distributed leaflets to members who asked for them.
She also appealed for anyone who would like to help her in this role as there is a need for a second Village Agent in the Parishes.
The Chairman thanked Denise for her presentation.
CHAIR’S REPORT
This is my nineteenth report as Chair of the Parish Council.
I begin as usual by thanking my four colleagues for their excellent support during the year. I think I can say that we have developed into an efficient and
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during the year. I think we can say that we have developed into an efficient and
amiable working team. Clive has been responsible for environmental matters and we value his agricultural expertise. He and Rebecca keep an eye on the play areas. David and I bring grey wisdom to the deliberations and Lynsey helps the gender and age balance as well as managing to fit in meetings alongside the demands of two small children. She is also our ecological expert. We were pleased to coopt David, a very long term resident in the Parish, when Peter Paice, who had been a keen parish councillor, resigned on moving away from the Parish.
As ever we are so fortunate to have the services of such an experienced and super efficient Parish Clerk as Bobbie Smith MBE. She does so much to enable the Parish Council to function efficiently – not only by her many emails, letters and phone calls, but also through her knowledge and expertise on which we rely. I must also mention her husband Les who drives Bobbie to meetings and then has to sit through them.
Once again we’ve been grateful for the support of our city councillors.
Margot Power, Simon Cook and Ernie Jeffs have been a source of experience and wisdom giving us advice and help.
And we must also thank Jackie Porter, our county councillor, who has continued her outstanding support over the last year. As many know, she is a bundle of energy who has been a great help to us in a number of problems concerning HCC. We have been fortunate for some years in having her as our county councillor. We haven't seen much of her lately as she is busy aiming for higher office.
Very often, one or more of these four councillors attend our meetings and usually they are the only people present together with the Parish Council and Parish Clerk. We assume that the absence of parishioners must indicate we are doing things right.
The purpose of this report is to indicate what has happened during the last year.
There is a sense of deja vu about these annual meetings. Many items turn up every year and we seem no nearer to resolution.
Traffic is still speeding through the Village. The regular placing of the SLR camera, which Rebecca oversees, continues to operate. We have been assured that money has been earmarked by HCC for between one and three pinch points along the Basingstoke Road. No clear indication when this work will be completed.
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will be completed.
Defibrillator. As soon as we can finalise the funding we plan to have a defibrillator in the village. The cost will be around £1400. There is a keycode for accessing the apparatus, but Peter Stokes tells me that the best way to deal with an emergency is to dial 999 and then first responders will attend and the ambulance dispatcher will pass on the keycode to the defibrillator.
The phone box is still empty. We have had no bright ideas about how to use it. But at least it remains as a symbol of traditional street architecture. If we get the defibrillator it is possible it could be placed there. However, I'm not sure that electricity is still connected.
The public transport provision continues to be rudimentary. So elderly parishioners without cars still find it a trial to get into New Alresford.
Our participation in the lengthsman scheme means that we can now have the church path cleared as we require and he can be asked to carry out other work. He works for us one day a month and Clive draws up his work schedules.
One job he has done is to maintain the play areas. Clive and Rebecca have overseen this and organised replacement equipment. The Kiln Lane play area was originally planned for very young children. It appears that the demographics of that area are changing so we will need to monitor this.
As I mentioned last year, we are fortunate in that the age profile of the Parish continues to indicate that this Parish is not one of those full of retired people and commuters. So it's especially good to see the Youth Club flourishing on a Friday evening and we are most grateful to Anne and David Hanks for running it. And also to Andy Cliff for continuing to act as the Jose Mourinho of Old Alresford, organising weekly football on the Green.
We were sorry to see the demise of Village Voice. It provided a very useful way of keeping parishioners aware of local events and activities. Our gratitude to Jill and Geoff Buss for keeping it going so long. Jilly Williams will bring news of an embryo blog and diary which a group of parishioners hope will provide a substitute for Village Voice.
The Parish website continues and Parish Council Minutes are added after each meeting. I hope parishioners are finding it a useful asset. In addition, we now have about 80 email addresses on our circulation list. This has proved useful in quickly informing parishioners of events etc. It would help if we could increase the list.
Finally, finance. Bobbie will be reporting on this later but we have continued to try to be prudent housekeepers.
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to try to be prudent housekeeper.
On the agenda at each meeting we have updates on Christy Hall, Highways and Byways, Environment and Planning. Three of these are reported on by me so I'll mention them now
Christy Hall
The Hall Committee continue to meet regularly and to maintain the Hall both outside and inside. The annual inter-village quiz in November was this time won by Old Alresford. The new oil tank is in place and there will shortly be a replacement boiler. Plans are afoot for a refurbishing of the front of the Hall masterminded by Peter Stokes.
The AGM of the Hall Committee is next Monday here. The Hall Committee would be very happy to see some parishioners and/or Hall users present to hear the reports on the year and to ask questions.
Highways and Byways
I've already mentioned the problems we have with speeding through the Village.
Footpath 15 down to Arle Mill has still not been resurfaced beyond Arle Mill. At this end of the path the fencing is still in need of repair and the fallen tree removed. We keep asking for this. It appears that the long lost path across from FP 15 to the road has begun to be restored.
And, as mentioned, the three lights along the church path have been modernised and are now working (largely due to the watchful eye of Ray Cornford and his helpful badgering of the City Council)
We have arranged for a new footpath sign next to the triangle near the start of FP15 to assist those negotiating what can be a very dangerous bend on their way to the footpath.
Can I urge everyone to report holes in the road to the HCC Roads and Transport website? 'Potholes' is something of an understatement. The stretch of the B3046 between the Bighton Road and the Abbotstone Road is pretty awful. I had reported the first part of this (where the tarmac has disappeared) and there are chalk marks round it which should indicate something is planned. The more people report these things the more likely they are to be remedied.
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things the more likely they are to be remedied.
Planning
There have been a number of planning applications during the year. It's worth remembering that the Parish Council can only make comments or indicate 'no comment'. Decisions are made by the City Council.
Following a visit by a Rural Housing Enabler to look at possible sites for affordable housing we are considering one of their proposals: a parcel of land to the north of Southdowns. We will have a Village meeting to put this to parishioners. You may remember that the proposal for housing at Manor Farm was turned down some time ago and this site is now considered unlikely to be resurrected as a proposal, I'm sure all would agree that so-called affordable housing is very much needed.
That concludes my report.
Environmental Report.
Councillor Clive Hancock reported that during the year maintenance work had continued on the cutting of the grass on the Green and the clearing of the stream. A new bridge has been ordered for the Green and it is hoped that this will be installed before the Village Fair. A generous grant towards the cost of this has been arranged by County Councillor Jackie Porter.
Maintenance and replacement work continues on the play equipment and the Council had received recent inspection reports on both play areas which will be considered at their next meeting.
CITY COUNCILLOR SIMON COOK.
City Councillor Simon Cook spoke about:
The turmoil in the City Council over the Silver Hill Development and the resignation of the Cabinet and the change in his role.
Homelessness in Winchester and the recent study which showed a reduction in the number of people homeless in the City and the work of the Care Co-ordinators.
CITY COUNCILLOR MARGOT POWER.
City Councillor Margot Power referred to the Local Plan consultation and the deliberations over the Sun Lane development.
The Alresford Wards will continue to have three elected City Councillors.
Affordable Housing needs in Old Alresford and the work of HARRAH.
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Affordable Housing needs in Old Alresford and the work of HARRAH..
Surface water in the Brook. Some work has been done but there is still some flooding in the Brook.
FINANCIAL REPORT
The financial report for the year to 31st March 2015 was presented. The accounts are presented subject to both internal and external audit.
APPOINTMENT OF INTERNAL AUDITOR
The Council appointed Mr. M. Thwaites as Internal Auditor.
NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH.
Mr. Wyeth said that there is very little local crime in Old Alresford.
Parishioners should continue to be vigilant and report any unusual activities.
He had also been informed that a number of political signs had been pulled down and vandalised.
PARISHIONERS QUESTION TIME.
(i) A question was asked about a footpath which has been ploughed up in a field. This must be re-instated as soon as possible.
(ii) Grips – still no work has been done to clear the grips and no acknowledgement to emails to the County Council have been received.
(iii) Traffic speed and pinch points – the County Council were still looking at the funding of this project.
(iv) Mrs. Jilly Williams spoke about a possible project to replace the Village Voice and the possibility of emailing information to parishioners about events in the Parish. An information letter will need to be sent to all homes in the Parish (approximately 200) and she will be approaching the Parish Council for financial help towards the production costs.
Meeting closed at 8.40.p.m.
.
_________________ __________________________
Date Chairman.
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